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1. INTRODUCTION
 
The Policy Overview Committee’s protocol states that the Committee will 
receive an Annual Report on its workings. This document reports the activities 
of the Policy Overview Committee during the 2016 - 2017 municipal year.

The Policy Overview Committee’s Terms of Reference for the 2016 – 2017 
municipal year, as summarised in its Protocol, were:

To assist the Cabinet with policy review and development with the 
ultimate aim of improving the delivery of services to local people.

To work with partner organisations for the benefit of the community as 
a whole and from time to time to examine matters which are not the 
responsibility of the Council e.g. health care provision in the Borough.

To review the impact of decisions and policy.

Work carried out by the Policy Overview Committee compliments that carried 
out by the Scrutiny Committee and the Crime and Disorder (Overview and 
Scrutiny) Committee, whose Terms of Reference for the 2016 – 2017 
municipal year were summarised in their respective Protocols as:

Scrutiny Committee:

To contribute to improving Council services by holding decision makers 
to account which ultimately benefits residents of the Borough of 
Dartford.

Crime and Disorder (Overview and Scrutiny) Committee:

To review and scrutinise, and make reports or recommendations, 
regarding the functioning of the responsible authorities which comprise 
the Dartford and Gravesham Community Safety Partnership (the CSP):

Dartford Borough Council [a responsible authority]
Gravesham Borough Council [a responsible authority]
Kent Police [a responsible authority]
Kent County Council [a responsible authority]
Kent Fire and Rescue Service [a responsible authority]
Kent Surrey and Sussex Community Rehabilitation Company [a 
responsible body]
Dartford, Gravesham and Swanley Clinical Commissioning 
Group [a responsible authority]
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2. POLICY OVERVIEW COMMITTEE

The Policy Overview Committee is established at the Annual Meeting. The 
emphasis of the Policy Overview Committee’s work ensures that it focuses its 
attention at a policy level, rather than focusing on individual service related 
indicators.

The Policy Overview Committee has ‘overview’ responsibility in respect of the 
Council’s policies and strategies, including corporate performance 
assessment, service review and improvement. The Committee reports directly 
to the Cabinet on its findings.

One of the key areas of work for the Committee has been to review aspects of 
the Council’s main policies and the ways of working with Partners, to ensure 
that residents are receiving efficient and effective services.  This has been 
particularly relevant with the remodelling of the delivery of Health Services, 
and changes that are being progressed as a result of other legislative 
changes.

The Committee’s Work Plan is driven by the Corporate Plan and can also 
include the review of other areas identified by Cabinet, together with items 
suggested by the Committee itself. The current version of the Corporate Plan 
spans the years 2014 to 2017 and identifies sets of performance indicators for 
each defined theme. Regular monitoring of those indicators continued during 
this municipal year and enabled the progress being made towards meeting 
the strategic aims and objectives of each theme to be tracked. For areas of 
joint working the Committee looks to ensure that the best possible service is 
being delivered to the Dartford community and that if there are thought to be 
any issues then any associated policies should undergo review.

The Local Authority (Public Health, Health and Wellbeing Boards and Health 
Scrutiny) Regulations 2013 came into force on 1 April 2013. The regulations 
make provision for local authorities to review and scrutinise matters relating to 
the planning, provision and operation of the health service in their area. Under 
this system of health scrutiny, local authorities have greater flexibilities in how 
they discharge their health scrutiny functions. Certain elements of the 
previous regulations have been preserved but there are new obligations on 
NHS bodies, relevant health service providers and local authorities relating to 
consultations on substantial developments, or variations to services, to aid 
transparency and local agreement on proposals.

The Committee’s Terms of Reference also makes provision for the Committee 
to review the Regulation 9 Notice, which lists the key decisions to be taken by 
Cabinet in the forthcoming 4 months, with a view to deciding which, if any, the 
Committee wishes to enquire into. Accordingly, the Committee has reviewed 
the Regulation 9 Notice at each of its meetings.

The Policy Overview Committee reports the minutes from each of its meetings 
to the Cabinet, for consideration and noting.

The detailed Terms of Reference under which the Committee performed its 
function during 2016 – 2017 are shown below:
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TERMS OF REFERENCE:
DELEGATED FUNCTIONS:

1. The Overview Function

(1) Without prejudice to the role and responsibilities of other Committees, 
Boards etc, to review general policies of the Council and to recommend 
accordingly to the Cabinet on future policy options.

(2) To seek views from other Committees/Boards in order to obtain a 
balanced view of the effects of Council policy and Cabinet decisions.

(3) To hold policy reviews and make recommendations to the Cabinet 
and/or the GAC in accordance with the Committee’s Protocol.

(4) In accordance with the Committee’s Protocol to assist the Cabinet and/or 
the GAC in the development of future policies and strategies.

(5) Where appropriate, and as part of the community consultation process, 
to seek input from Councillors (including Cabinet members), Officers, 
Dartford Borough Residents’ Forum, other interested stakeholders and 
organisations and by drawing on the knowledge of constituents’ views.

(6) To gather information and make recommendations in accordance with 
the Committee’s Protocol to the Cabinet and/or the GAC before policy is 
implemented as part of the framework for accountable, transparent 
decision-making.

(7) To carry out reviews of non-Council matters and as part of the 
community planning process, consult with partner organisations where 
appropriate and make recommendations to the Cabinet in relation to 
matters which are not the direct responsibility of the GAC, but which 
nevertheless affect the economic, environmental and social well-being of 
the Borough.

(8) To consider and investigate broad policy issues and make reports and 
recommendations to the Cabinet and/or the GAC in accordance with the 
Committee’s Protocol. 

(9) In accordance with the Committee’s Protocol to provide advice to the 
Cabinet and/or the GAC on major issues before final decisions are 
made.

(10) To receive the views and recommendations of area/joint committees or 
forums as part of any review which impacts on the Borough.

(11) To be consulted/receive referrals by the GAC and/or the Cabinet about 
issues falling within the remit of the Committee, example Cabinet 
requesting an enquiry into a particular issue.
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(12) To approve an annual overview work programme in accordance with 
Standing Order 58(8) including the programme of any subcommittee 
appointed by the Committee to ensure that there is efficient use of the 
Committee’s (sub-committee’s) time and that potential for duplication of 
effort is minimised.

(13) To review the Cabinet’s forward plans with a view to deciding which, if 
any, forthcoming Cabinet decisions the Committee wishes to review.

(14) To carry out reviews of how certain decisions have affected a particular 
community or area by taking advice from area committees or forums and 
other community groups and representatives.

2. Service Delivery

To consider new approaches to service delivery and recommend to the 
Cabinet demanding performance targets for services, so as to deliver 
continuous improvements which reflect both national and local 
considerations including;

(a) Challenging why and how a service is being provided;

(b) Securing comparison with the performance of others across a 
range of relevant indicators, taking into account the views of both 
service users and potential suppliers;

(c) Consulting local taxpayers, service users, partners and the wider 
business community in the setting up of new performance targets;

(d) Considering fair competition as a means of securing efficient and 
effective services;

(e) To make recommendation(s) to the Cabinet on suitable 
performance information/indicators.

3. Overview of Health Functions

To review any matter relating to the planning, provision and operation of the 
health service in the Borough of Dartford, in accordance with the Local 
Authority (Public Health, Health and Wellbeing Boards and Health Scrutiny) 
Regulations 2013.

4. Discussion/Consultation Papers

To respond to discussion/consultation papers relating to matters 
connected/associated with the functions of the Committee in accordance 
with the consultation procedure.
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3. WORK CARRIED OUT BY THE POLICY OVERVIEW COMMITTEE - 
2016/2017

 Performance Monitoring

During this municipal year the Policy Overview Committee had monitored the 
performance indicators that had been defined for each Corporate Plan theme. 
These indicators, which are also presented to Cabinet and the Cabinet 
Advisory Panel for consideration, allow the progress being made towards 
meeting the strategic aims and objectives of each theme to be tracked.

Corporate Plan – Performance Indicators – Quarter 4 2015/16

At the Committee meeting held on 14 June 2016 (minute 14) Members had 
been asked to consider and note the set of Corporate Plan performance 
indicators for quarter 4 of 2015-16.

Having considered the Council’s performance against the targets that had 
been defined for waste and recycling it had been felt that a review of the 
associated policies was not required at this stage because the issues had 
already been considered by other Committees and the Council’s failure to 
meet its waste recycling target was already understood.

Corporate Plan – Performance Indicators – Quarter 1 2016/17

At the Committee meeting held on 20 September 2016 (minute 26) Members 
had been asked to consider and note the set of Corporate Plan performance 
indicators for quarter 1 of 2016-17.

Members had referred to the process used when defining performance 
indicators and the Policy and Corporate Support Manager had confirmed that 
the Committee could ask Cabinet to consider the addition of further indicators 
if they were thought to be useful. Members had therefore asked that Cabinet 
consider the addition of a performance indicator which tracks the percentage 
of Dartford waste that is sent to landfill. Cabinet, at its meeting held on 8 
December 2016 (minute 87), agreed that the additional performance indicator 
be included as part of the 2017/18 performance reporting cycle.

Members had referred to the crime related indicators in the report and the 
associated policies being used when dealing with crime throughout the 
Borough but had been advised by the Chairman that crime related subjects 
are dealt with by the Crime and Disorder (Overview and Scrutiny) Committee. 
The Chairman of the Crime and Disorder (Overview and Scrutiny) Committee, 
who had been present at the meeting, confirmed that the Committee reviewed 
the strategies being used and received regular updates on the associated 
crime statistics and progress being made. He had also confirmed that any 
interested Members were welcome to attend their meetings.

Members had then requested that the Head of Housing be asked to provide 
further insight into why the ‘Percentage of non-urgent repairs completed on 
time’ continued to perform below target given that the contract with the 
Council’s current contractor, Breyer, had been extended. In an emailed 
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response the Head of Housing had noted that the figures for July were moving 
back on track, and that the dip in August would have been expected during 
the summer holiday period. He had then advised that the trend continues to 
improve and that the performance for September was looking positive. He had 
also advised that the associated contract had only initially been extended for 
one year - to end in April 2018 - but said that, if the non-urgent repair 
performance issues were resolved, they may well look to extend the contact 
for the further 2 years allowed as this was the only area where their 
performance was below target.

Members had also asked that the Head of Housing provide further comment 
on the indicator relating to the ‘Number of affordable homes completed’ as it 
was being reported as well below target. In an emailed response the Head of 
Housing had provided a spreadsheet which had provided Members with 
additional affordable housing delivery related detail.

Reference had then been made to the indicator entitled ‘Percentage of 
customer service telephone calls answered within 20 seconds’ where the 
reported increase (from 3,676 to 5,836) in the number of refuse and recycling 
related calls that had been received had been noted. Following the meeting 
the Waste and Recycling Manager was asked to provide an insight into why 
there had been such an increase during the last quarter and what was being 
done to address the issues being raised. In an emailed response the Waste 
and Recycling Manager had advised that calls to Customer Services increase 
greatly when there are delays to the refuse and recycling service. He had said 
that delays are caused for a number of reasons, but the most common are 
operational problems at the Pepperhill tip and traffic congestion when there 
are accidents on the M25 / Dartford Tunnel. He had then noted how delays 
caused by long tipping times had been raised with Kent County Council (KCC) 
and had reported that pressure was being put on KCC and their contractor 
FCC to improve their performance. He had also noted how the Council’s 
website has been adapted so that service updates could be posted much 
more quickly so that residents can check on issues which should reduce the 
number of telephone enquiries. He had also advised that, when delays do 
occur, Amey use extra vehicles and crews and work on Saturdays if 
necessary to catch up as quickly as they can.

Corporate Plan – Performance Indicators – Quarter 2 2016/17

At the Committee meeting held on 13 December 2016 (minute 38) Members 
had considered and noted the set of Corporate Plan performance indicators 
for quarter 2 of 2016-17.

Corporate Plan – Performance Indicators – Quarter 3 2016/17

At the Committee meeting held on 21 March 2017 (minute 48) Members had 
considered and noted the set of Corporate Plan performance indicators for 
quarter 3 of 2016-17.
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 Service Reviews

Ebbsfleet Garden City

At the Committee meeting held on 14 June 2016 (minute 11) Members 
received a report which had provided an update on the Ebbsfleet Garden City 
related developments, which were being brought forward by the Ebbsfleet 
Development Corporation (EDC). Teresa Ryszkowska, the Head of 
Regeneration, had been present at the meeting to respond to any issues 
raised.

In response to a question relating to Dartford’s involvement in the 
development of the area the Head of Regeneration had replied that a 
Memorandum of Understanding was being agreed and that this would set out 
arrangements for Dartford Officers to be involved in planning applications 
coming forward and EDC projects. She had also noted that there were already 
arrangements in place for statutory consultation on any planning applications 
that had been submitted. She had said that Dartford Members were 
represented on the Planning Committee that had been established to consider 
applications as well as on the EDC Board. She had then explained Dartford’s 
involvement in the development of the Masterplan for the area and anticipated 
that it would be made available for consultation later in the year.

Members referred to the status of the London Paramount project and had 
asked whether the proposed road access routes were being changed. The 
Head of Regeneration had replied that their Masterplan was being reviewed, 
and that a review of access routes was being undertaken concurrently. She 
had said that their revised plans were currently scheduled to be published for 
public consultation in the Autumn.

Members had noted how the house building programme was being 
accelerated and had asked whether the provision of the associated 
infrastructure was also being progressed at the same rate. The Head of 
Regeneration had replied that £310 million funding had been approved by 
Government and that part of this was to be used to deliver a utilities service 
channel to support the new housing. She had then explained how Section 106 
agreements were being used to ensure that the required schools and other 
community facilities are being provided and had said that delivery of these 
was linked to defined trigger points as each phase of development 
progressed. She had noted how the first Primary school for the area, which 
would also include community facilities, was scheduled to be open in 2017.

Affordable Housing Completions

At the Committee meeting held on 14 June 2016 (minute 12) Members 
received a reference report from the Scrutiny Committee which had advised 
them of the affordable housing related concerns that had been raised by 
Scrutiny Committee Members. Peter Dosad, the Head of Housing, had been 
present at the meeting to respond to any issues raised.

During their debate Scrutiny Members had specifically referred to the current 
level of provision of social housing in the Borough (including new build) to 
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meet resident need and, in particular, had highlighted the fact that there were 
900 residents currently on the Council’s Housing Register. They had also 
referred to the impact that the Government’s Housing and Planning Act 2016 
might have on the future provision of social housing in the Borough, with 
particular regard to those achieved through Section 106 (s106) agreements.

The Head of Housing had referred to the debate that had taken place at the 
Scrutiny Committee meeting and said that it had originally been raised 
because the performance indicator for the delivery of affordable housing had 
indicated that there may be a shortfall. He had then noted how the Committee 
had referred to the Housing and Planning Act 2016 but said that he felt that 
there was not enough detail available as yet to allow a full assessment of the 
likely impact of this Act. He had also noted the concern that had been 
expressed in relation to ‘Starter Homes’.

Members had begun by considering the specific concerns that were detailed 
in the report and had echoed the feelings that had been expressed by the 
Scrutiny Committee. The Head of Housing had advised that the scope of the 
Act went beyond the provision of affordable housing and said that the 
Council’s planning strategy for the provision of affordable housing was 
included in the Local Plan.

The Head of Regeneration had advised that amendments to planning policy 
on affordable housing are developed through the Local Plan Members 
Working Group (LPMWG) and had noted it to be a thorough process that has 
been prescribed by Government requiring detailed associated evidence. She 
had said that in order to change the current affordable housing target a 
housing needs assessment would need to be carried out and considered 
against viability factors before making Policy amendments, which are normally 
undertaken as part of a Plan review. She had then said that currently the 
Development Policies Local Plan was being finalised. Work on a full Plan 
Review, which was the appropriate mechanism for consideration of housing 
needs, would commence immediately following adoption of this Plan, and was 
expected to take place during the winter. The new Plan would be able to 
consider the additional information that she anticipated would be published 
relating to the Housing and Planning Act and Starter Homes regulations. She 
had then confirmed that the LPMWG would be the correct forum to consider 
changes to the Borough’s affordable housing policies and said that, once 
drafted, planning policies have to be agreed by Cabinet for public consultation 
before being finally approved by the General Assembly of the Council.

Members had referred to affordability and had felt that, although affordable 
houses were being built, they still worked out too expensive for the majority of 
those in Dartford looking to buy a house. The Head of Regeneration had 
replied that the issues associated with affordability were understood but said 
that its definition had been defined nationally and there were cost constraints 
due to viability. The Head of Housing had confirmed that the ability to deliver 
the required amount of affordable housing depended on the associated 
viability of each development site and involved careful negotiation with the 
developer.
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One Member had again referred to the numbers of affordable homes that are 
being delivered and suggested that it would be better to deliver fewer homes 
that are more affordable, and are within the range of average wage earners, 
rather than adhering to the current definition of affordability. The Head of 
Regeneration had replied that there may be some flexibility in the Local Plan 
to allow this but said that it would be a matter for the Development Control 
Board to decide whether they would accept the reduced number of more 
affordable homes in planning applications that would result from this 
approach. She had said that officers would have to give this approach further 
consideration and assess the associated practicalities before deciding 
whether it would be a viable option. The Head of Housing had also noted how 
there were different types of affordable home, which included affordable social 
rented, and said that those groups of people who would be considered eligible 
to apply for affordable homes, together with their associated needs, should be 
factored into the discussion.

Reference had then been made to aspects of the Housing and Planning Act 
which may impact Dartford’s affordable housing related policies and should be 
given Member consideration. In relation to the ‘right to buy’ changes it was 
noted that the Act proposed that Councils sell their high value homes, which 
would have a negative impact on social rented stock. The Act also identified 
the need to provide ‘Starter Homes’, and the impact that would have on the 
current s106 process would need to be assessed. A proposed presumed 
granting of planning permission on brownfield sites is included in the Act, 
which may have implication for sites such as Lowfield Street. It also includes 
changes to the regulations covering Landlords. The Head of Housing had 
agreed that the impact of these and other issues on the Council’s ability to 
meet housing need would require careful consideration once further detail had 
been released. The Head of Housing had noted that policy changes would be 
subject to consultation and had said that comments from Members during this 
exercise would be welcomed.

In response to a question relating to the social housing that is being built by 
the Council on Temple Hill the Head of Housing had noted that in order to 
build in other areas, utilising the 1-4-1 replacement budget, the Council would 
first have to identify suitable areas of land that were in its ownership in order 
to ensure financial viability.

Temporary Accommodation

At the Committee meeting held on 14 June 2016 (minute 13) Members 
considered a report which had outlined the Council’s approach to the supply 
of Temporary Accommodation (TA) to homeless clients and the Council’s 
current policy in relation to the delivery of this statutory service. It had also 
outlined the current issues being faced by both applicants and those who 
deliver the service and described potential options in relation to future service 
delivery. Peter Dosad, the Head of Housing, and Marie Gerald, the Housing 
Options and Private Sector Manager, had been present at the meeting to 
respond to any issues raised.

The Head of Housing had begun by describing the statutory role of a local 
housing authority and had explained how Part VII of the Housing Act 1996 
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placed a statutory duty to provide advice and assistance to households that 
are homeless or threatened with homelessness. He had said that the statutory 
duty to secure interim (TA) accommodation is triggered when the Local 
Authority has ‘reason to believe’ that an applicant may be ‘homeless’, may be 
‘eligible for assistance’ and may have a ‘priority need’. He had then noted how 
the service had changed over the years and the fact that more investigation 
now took place before deciding whether someone needs housing assistance 
to ensure that they are genuinely homeless.

The Housing Options and Private Sector Manager had then described how 
demand on the service was increasing. She had said that there were 3 
housing options officers who deal with 2,000 calls in a typical month and carry 
out 1,000 housing options interviews per year. She had said that the current 
wait for an appointment had increased from 1 week between 2013 and 2015 
to 3 to 4 weeks currently, which meant that people were often not being seen 
before they had reached a crisis point. She had also noted that they had 
emergency procedures which enabled them to address those who are found 
to be already homeless. She had said that they make up to around 250 
homeless decisions and prevent 100 applicants from becoming homeless 
every year.

The Housing Options and Private Sector Manager had then talked Members 
through the application process and described how options to prevent 
homelessness are explored and how single applicants are advised to contact 
Porchlight for assistance. She had then explained the interview process, 
where the possible outcomes are explained to the applicant, and had said that 
the same officer is involved throughout the process. She had also said that 
the option of TA is only considered at the point of eviction.

The Housing Options and Private Sector Manager had then referred to a 
graph which showed the number of decisions and acceptances that had been 
made since 2001/02 and had described how the numbers had been affected 
by changes to priority need categories and the introduction of prevention 
mechanisms, but had also noted how the figures were now starting to rise 
again.

The Housing Options and Private Sector Manager had then described the 
term ‘temporary accommodation’ (TA) and said that it is used to describe 
properties procured for an applicant facing homelessness. She had said that it 
is only possible to remove someone from TA if a permanent solution is found 
via an Assured Shorthold Tenancy (AST) or Assured Tenancy, or if they lose 
the TA due to their own actions (e.g. through having arrears or anti-social 
behaviour). She had said that the accommodation could be shared or self-
contained and is charged at rates between £25 and £75 per night by the 
landlord. She had noted how Housing Benefit did not cover the full cost of the 
accommodation and had said that the applicants were expected to pay a 
personal charge and that working households could be nil qualifiers. The 
Head of Housing had then drew Members’ attention to the fact that Dartford 
has been forced to place people in TA outside of the Borough, due to London 
Boroughs making their own TA placements in Dartford, and had noted how 
they worked continuously to keep this number as low as possible.
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The Housing Options and Private Sector Manager had then referred to the 
graph which showed the numbers of people in TA since 2007 and described 
the work that had been carried out to keep the numbers under control, but had 
then said that the increasing gap between the amount of Housing Benefit 
being paid and the rents being charged by landlords over the last three years 
were causing the numbers being placed in TA to increase again.

The Housing Options and Private Sector Manager had then referred to the 
private rented sector and had noted how it was historically used to discharge 
the Council’s duty as an alternative to social housing and how it had 
previously been possible to negotiate with landlords to allow households on a 
low income to remain in occupation. She had said that 48% of accepted 
homelessness cases were as a result of an AST being bought to an end 
through no fault of the tenant and had said that landlords were unwilling to let 
to households on low income because of the difference between market rents 
and Housing Benefit together with the prospect of future welfare reform.

The Head of Housing had then talked Members through other challenges that 
were being faced and had said that Dartford’s popularity as a place to live and 
commuting opportunities worked against those who found themselves facing 
homelessness. He had also noted how those who may have previously been 
interested in taking part in Dartford’s Private Leasing Scheme (DPLS) were 
now being offered better rates and incentives by London authorities and 
competing TA landlords. He had then referred to the continuing high demand 
for the limited amount of social housing stock that was available in Dartford 
and had also referred to the issues impacting the social housing managed by 
Housing Associations and the unintended consequences of the changes that 
are being made to Housing Policy.

The Head of Housing had then talked Members through the possible options 
going forward and had said that the DPLS could be made more attractive. He 
had also said that the block booking of TA could also be investigated, 
although landlords might not wish to be locked into such an arrangement. He 
had then noted how the Council was already increasing its own housing 
portfolio but could consider building more. He had referred to the introduction 
of an incentive scheme for landlords, to help Dartford compete with the 
London Boroughs, but had felt that they would be unable to make a business 
case for this. He had said that the Council’s own housing stock could be used 
but this would result in fewer properties being made available for those on the 
housing list. He had said that further supported housing could be converted 
for TA use but noted the sensitivities associated with this if existing residents 
have to be relocated. He had also referred to a ‘homeless at home’ option 
whereby financial support can be given to families to discourage them from 
evicting someone who is living with them. He had also said that the Council 
could invest in its own provision, in a similar way to other local authorities, but 
had noted that this had financial implications.

In summary the Head of Housing had described the overall scenario and 
highlighted the lack of control that they had over many of the elements 
associated with homelessness. He had referred to long term renters who were 
now finding themselves being made legally homeless and the increasing need 
to use emergency measures to address immediate homeless situations. He 
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had said that the limited amount of available affordable housing in the 
Borough was contributing to the problem and confirmed that the service would 
definitely overspend again this year.

Members had acknowledged the pressures being placed on the service and 
had asked about the property types being used for TA and their location. In 
reply the Head of Housing had noted how some accommodation was shared 
and some was self-contained. The Housing Options and Private Sector 
Manager had also noted how TA statistics have to be provided to the 
Department for Communities and Local Government and confirmed that the 
Council aims to ensure that no one has to stay in TA for longer than the 6 
weeks defined in the legislation.

Members had then referred to Universal Credit and the impact that the 
payment of housing related benefit directly to claimants, rather than their 
landlords, could have on those who find it difficult to manage their finances, 
which could lead to an increased number of evictions. The Head of Housing 
had confirmed this to be a risk and had referred to the worrying results that 
had been received from the various pilots that had been held. He had noted 
that many tenants would be able to cope but emphasised the need for a high 
level of engagement with those who would require more help to manage their 
finances.

In response to a question the Head of Housing had also confirmed that they 
were receiving notifications from most London Boroughs when people were 
being housed in Dartford. 

Members had then asked a question relating to the timescales associated with 
a homelessness application and had been advised by the Housing Options 
and Private Sector Manager that the initial investigation must be completed 
within 31 days and that if someone challenges a decision not to provide help 
then 55 days are allowed to conduct a review. She had also added that, due 
to the small size of the team, an external reviewer is used and that the Council 
is able to provide accommodation during the review period if considered 
necessary.

In response to a question the Head of Housing had confirmed that, if the 
Council was able to increase the number of properties reserved for use as TA 
from its own housing stock, then any surplus TA availability could be offered 
for use by other local authorities.

Housing and Planning Act 2016

Having considered the above two areas of Housing related policy the 
Committee had also expressed a wish to monitor the impacts that the Housing 
and Planning 2016 might have on the future provision of social housing in the 
Borough and had noted the intention to prepare an associated report for 
Cabinet’s consideration. At their meeting on 13 December 2016 (minute 34) 
the Committee had been advised that, as the Government was continuing to 
develop associated detail and guidance, the associated Cabinet report had 
yet to be prepared. At their meeting on 21 March 2017 (minute 46) the 
Committee had again been advised that the lack of detailed regulations had 
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meant that it had not been possible to write the intended Cabinet report. 
Members had however noted that the Government was consulting on a 
related White Paper and the Strategic Director (External Services) had 
advised that the Government had specified a timetable for responses and that 
the Council’s proposed submission would be considered by April’s Cabinet 
Advisory Panel and Cabinet meetings and that the results of the consultation 
might be used to inform the Government’s thinking and influence how the 
Act’s associated regulations are drafted.

Fairfield Management Contract

At the Committee meeting held on 20 September 2016 (minute 25) Members 
had welcomed Tom Carter, Contract Manager, Places for People 
Management Ltd, Dave Jolliffe, Area Manager, Places for People 
Management Ltd and Steve Jefferson, Leisure and Communities Officer, to 
the meeting, who were present to report on the management and operation of 
Fairfield Leisure Centre since its opening in February 2016.

During his introduction the Chairman had said how proud he was of the facility 
and had welcomed the benefits that were being provided to the community. 
He had also noted the amount of positive feedback that had been received 
from users of the Centre.

The Contract Manager had begun by describing how they had had to mobilise 
and recruit quickly following the award of the contract and that since its 
opening there had been a phenomenal demand for the facility, which had 
exceeded expectations. He had welcomed the strong relationship that had 
been formed with the Council and had noted how they worked together to 
resolve any issues that arise. He had said that they would continue to 
capitalise on any opportunities that present themselves and work to increase 
the capacity of the Centre, and the range of programmes being offered. The 
Area Manager had added that there had been a 60% usage growth over that 
of the old facility and that it had been forecast that gym membership would 
reach its capacity in February 2017. He had said that this site had been one of 
the management company’s star performers and referred to the efforts being 
made to engage with minority groups. He had also highlighted the variety of 
exercise regimes and junior activities that were being provided.

Members had unanimously welcomed the positive contribution to community 
health and wellbeing that was being delivered by the facility and had noted the 
ongoing work that was taking place to address future challenges.

The Area Manager had noted that peak time car parking capacity was also an 
issue and had said that measures to address this were being discussed. 
Reference was also made to a car parking enforcement issue that had arisen 
and the Contract Manager had advised that the problem had occurred when 
the car registration numbers of those using the Centre had been incorrectly 
entered into the system. He had advised that once the problem had been 
identified action was quickly taken to prevent any further occurrence and had 
said that the associated procedures were being changed to remove the need 
for registration numbers to be entered manually. He had also noted that a new 
car parking scheme was being introduced for those users who make use of 
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the Centre for more than 3 hours in a single visit. During further discussion 
Members had also noted that when car parking at the Centre reaches 
capacity users who park in nearby streets can cause problems for residents.

In response to a question relating to the number of defects that had been 
reported back to the construction contractor Willmott Dixon the Contract 
Manager had advised that the overall quality of the refurbishment was very 
good and that the majority of the issues reported were seen as low priority. He 
had however noted that the slip resistance of the floor tiling in the wet change 
area was under review, and the way that bi-products from the pool’s sanitation 
system are managed was also being investigated.

Members had welcomed the moves that were being made to increase the 
number of available privacy cubicles and family changing rooms and had 
asked about the parking return policy at the Centre. The Contract Manager 
had replied that there was a 15 minute grace period for those that are 
dropping off and picking up and that a ‘no return within 1 hour’ policy applied 
to those who stay longer.

Members had discussed the uptake of gymnastics classes and were advised 
that moves to encourage local groups in the area to use the facilities available 
at the Centre were ongoing and that they would continue to be promoted. The 
Area Manager had noted how there was a waiting list for some of the gym 
classes but highlighted the difficulties being experienced when trying to find 
qualified coaches to take each class.

Members had then referred to the energy consumption figures and had asked 
whether the use of renewable energy sources had been considered. The 
Contract Manager had said that, having assessed energy usage at the Centre 
over the first 6 months of operation, use of a small Combined Heat and Power 
(CHP) unit was being considered. The Leisure and Communities Officer had 
confirmed that the refurbished building had been designed to be as energy 
efficient as possible and had noted how the use of solar panels had been 
considered as part of the refurbishment but had been rejected because of the 
length of time that would have been needed to recover the cost of their 
installation. The Contract Manager had added that they were continuing to 
look at other ways of making energy savings, for example by installing LED 
lighting in the sports hall. He had also referred to the predicted consumption 
figures quoted in the report and had said that they had been used when 
preparing the tender and that the higher than predicted electricity usage had 
been compensated for by the lower than predicted gas usage.

In response to a question relating to the number of accidents and incidents 
that had been reported the Area Manager had replied that many were very 
minor and that none had been serious enough to require a RIDDOR 
(Reporting of Injuries, Diseases and Dangerous Occurrences Regulations) 
report. The Contract Manager had also noted that the number of recorded 
incidents included allegations of theft and witnessed misconduct by users of 
the Centre.

Reference had also been made to a recent power outage, which had meant 
that the Centre had had to be closed. The Contract Manager had advised that 



16

a loose connection had been identified on the incoming mains feed and that 
the Centre had been closed whilst the problem was being investigated and 
addressed and had advised, that following its resolution, the various parts of 
the Centre had each been reopened and made available as soon as was safe 
to do so.

Members had then referred to performance deductions and had been advised 
by the Leisure and Communities Officer that a standard Sport England 
management contract had been used, which defined the financial penalties 
that would be applied if the management company failed to address identified 
problem areas within the specified timescales.

Update on the Benefit Cap, Universal Credit and Welfare Reforms 
Affecting Housing Benefit and Council Tax Reduction 

At the Committee meeting held on 13 December 2016 (minute 37) Members 
had received an update on Universal Credit (UC) and other welfare reform 
changes, having previously considered Universal Credit at a number of 
meetings in 2011, 2012, 2013, 2014 and 2015. Nick Scott, Head of Revenues 
and Benefits, had been present at the meeting to respond to any issues 
raised.

The Head of Revenues and Benefits had referred to the estimated figures 
contained in the report for the number of families who would be impacted by 
the 7 November 2016 Benefit Cap reduction and had said that fewer were 
being affected than predicted. He had then provided additional detail and had 
said that 106 families were being affected in total, 101 by the £20,000 cap and 
5 by the £13,400 cap. He had also described how the Housing team and 
support network had been made aware of those affected so that they may 
monitor whether they apply for Discretionary Housing Payments and ensure 
that those who do not apply are able to manage.

The Head of Revenues and Benefits had then advised that, currently, there 
were 400,000 nationally claiming Universal Credit and that the date for its full 
implementation in Dartford was May 2018, at which point all claimants, and 
not just those who are single, would be assessed to receive Universal Credit. 
He had then noted how Housing Benefit would then be paid through Universal 
Credit and raised concern at the 8 to 14 week delay that can occur as claims 
are processed and the fact that payments intended to meet a claimant’s 
house rental commitments may not always be passed on to the landlord. He 
had then drawn Members’ attention to the other associated legislation outlined 
in the report and had described how it would also apply to the Council Tax 
Reduction Scheme.

In response to a question relating to the assessment delays the Head of 
Revenues and Benefits had replied that an additional 10,000 assessors were 
being employed nationally and that efforts to address associated IT issues 
were ongoing. He had then referred to the training of assessors and had 
questioned whether they were receiving enough training given the number of 
factors that have to be taken into consideration when assessing the Housing 
Benefit element of any claim.
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Members had noted that they had raised Housing Benefit related concerns 
from day 1 and had asked whether the associated risks for landlords should 
be raised again with the current Secretary of State for Work and Pensions. 
The Head of Revenues and Benefits had advised that these concerns had 
already been raised by the Great Yarmouth pilot site but had said that any 
additional pressure that could be placed on Government would be helpful. 
Members had then discussed the best approach to take and the majority 
agreed that the Committee should send a letter highlighting their concerns to 
the Secretary of State for Work and Pensions and had asked that it also be 
copied to the MP for Dartford, and the county-wide (excluding Medway) 
Revenues and Benefits Group, who meet to discuss shared strategic issues, 
so that they may also consider sending individual letters or a group-wide 
response as well.

In response to a question the Head of Revenues and Benefits had advised 
that the county-wide Revenues and Benefits Group only consisted of 
managers but had confirmed that meetings are also held with Registered 
Social Landlords and other stakeholders at other times.

 Health Functions

As in previous years the Policy Overview Committee continued to monitor 
health related issues throughout 2016/17.

Dartford, Gravesham and Swanley Clinical Commissioning Group

At the Committee meeting held on 14 June 2016 (minute 9) Members had 
welcomed Julie Hunt, Director for Performance Delivery for Dartford, 
Gravesham and Swanley Clinical Commissioning Group (DGS CCG) to the 
meeting. Mrs Hunt had been present to provide update on progress being 
made within DSG CCG.

The Director for Performance Delivery had begun by providing an update on 
the successful Healthy New Garden City bid that they had made, which was 
awarded in March 2016, and said that Ebbsfleet had been one of ten housing 
developments selected to shape the health of communities, and to rethink 
how health and care services can be delivered. She had said that although 
the award will not provide additional funding in itself, it would allow access to 
additional funding opportunities and enhanced levels of support.

The Director for Performance Delivery had then outlined the key priorities of 
the project and said that there would be appropriate planning around 
protected green spaces, clear cut housing standards, and support for active 
travel with the provision of cycle paths and walkways. She had also noted how 
community safety would be taken into consideration by developing away from 
major roads and said that facilities that would enable elderly people to lead 
independent lives in a multi-generational neighbourhood would also be 
included, with innovative technology solutions being provided to support 
independence and self-management of long term conditions.

The Director for Performance Delivery had then referred to associated growth 
issues and noted how the current DSG CCG population of 258,000 was 
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predicted to increase by 57,000 or more in the next 10 to 15 years, at least 
27,000 of which would be as a result of the Ebbsfleet Garden City 
development. She had noted the impact this increase would have on health 
service provision and said that many existing primary care facilities were not 
fit for purpose and/or didn’t have capacity to manage the required growth. She 
had said that a new model of care was required due to workforce and 
premises issues and that some services currently provided from hospitals 
should be moved to other locations with a renewed focus on prevention. She 
had then noted how an Estates Strategy would have to be developed and 
reviewed based on the emerging clinical model.

The Director for Performance Delivery had then described the new clinical 
model and had said that it aimed to deliver improved access to primary and 
community support and to prevent, where appropriate, acute admissions and 
A&E attendances. She had said that Integrated Primary Care Teams would be 
based around GP practices and would provide resources to address those 
who can be treated at home. She had then referred to a pilot which was being 
carried out which had demonstrated how it had been possible to avoid 
repeated visits to hospital by having a team with the required skills on hand to 
visit a patient at home. She had then described the services that would be 
delivered by Hubs who would be able to address primary care illnesses and 
minor injuries of an urgent or non-planned nature. Finally she had referred to 
Specialist Services, e.g. for acute conditions, which were those that would 
require a visit to a hospital.

The Director for Performance Delivery had then moved on to the challenges 
being faced and had referred to the level of current demand and the very 
limited capacity across the whole system for additional growth within the 
existing infrastructure. She had noted the pressures that had been 
experienced during the winter months with queueing ambulances and people 
finding it difficult to access their GPs. She had then referred to the Estates 
Strategy review and noted the impact that changes to the services that are 
provided by neighbouring hospitals can have, and the fact that patients from 
farther away can choose to use Darent Valley Hospital. She had said that 
Darent Valley Hospital had occasions when it was running at above 100% 
occupancy and that its capacity needed to be increased.

The Director for Performance Delivery had then discussed national plans and 
had highlighted NHS England’s 5 Year Forward View (FYFV) and the 
requirement for local health and social care systems to develop a 5 year 
Sustainability and Transformation Plan (STP) and a year on year Operational 
Plan to describe how the FYFV was to be delivered based on population 
needs.

The Director for Performance Delivery had then discussed governance across 
Kent and Medway. She noted how they had been on a “journey” with 
organisations and worked at reaching a consensus around the approach and 
achieving good buy-in from constituent organisations. She had explained the 
need to retain local planning whilst still recognising the need to work together 
across the Kent and Medway footprint. She had referred to the STP steering 
group and listed the various bodies that had a seat at the table. She had then 
noted how work had now been initiated to review the proposed structure and 
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ensure ownership.

The Director for Performance Delivery had then advised that the CCG’s main 
focus areas were self-care and prevention with identified health and finance 
benefits, strengthened primary care and integrated out of hospital care 
(including mental health and social care), acute hospital strategy (including 
mental health), and cost reduction measures (including “Carter” efficiencies).

The Director for Performance Delivery had then outlined the next steps to be 
taken and referred to modelling analysis that is being carried out to better 
understand the financial and capacity gap, and enable them to plan 
effectively. She had said that they would be submitting a statement of work in 
progress at the end of June for review, which would be followed by a meeting 
in July with NHS England and NHS Improvement. She had then said that work 
would gather pace over the summer to develop a final plan for submission by 
the end of 2016 with the overall pressure being to continue to save money 
whilst delivering improved services.

The Chairman had then referred to the pilot that had been held and asked 
whether there were any plans for it to be rolled out further. The Director for 
Performance Delivery had explained how funding for the pilot had been 
shared with Kent County Council (KCC) but advised that, despite the workload 
benefits that the scheme would offer for KCC, they had decided to withdrawn 
their funding support. She had then confirmed that the CCG were still 
committed to rolling the scheme out further and were meeting with Age UK to 
see if they were able to contribute towards the funding required to do this.

The Chairman had then asked about the status of the contract with Virgin 
Care to run adult community care services and their involvement with the 
Livingstone Community Hospital. The Director for Performance Delivery had 
replied that the CCG had successfully applied for the suspension that had 
been imposed following the legal challenge by Kent Community Health NHS 
Foundation Trust to be lifted, and that the contract had now been awarded. 
She had said that they were now starting to work with Virgin Care to 
implement the contract. She had also referred to the staffing issues being 
experienced at the Livingstone Community Hospital and said that agency staff 
were being used where necessary. She had said that they would be working 
with Virgin Care to address the problem and hoped that they would offer 
attractive opportunities to encourage permanent staff to apply.

Members had referred to the need to grow capacity and, having noted that 
there was already a shortage of GPs in the area, asked whether there would 
be a sufficient number to cover the increased capacity. The Director for 
Performance Delivery had replied that measures were being taken to attract 
new GPs into the area and also noted how some would be part-time and 
would not be required to become a ‘partner’ in a surgery. She had also 
referred to an associated concern relating to ongoing retirements and 
described how nursing skills were also being enhanced to address resource 
shortages. She had then advised that the capacity increase would be 
accomplished by refurbishing existing practices rather than opening new 
ones. The Director for Performance Delivery had also noted the length of time 
it takes to train a GP and the fact that moving other resources into GP 
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practices can result in shortages elsewhere.

In response to a question relating to the required expansion of Darent Valley 
Hospital, the Director for Performance Delivery had referred to the recent 
refurbishment of the A&E area and had advised that they were also looking to 
expand the endoscopy unit to provide additional beds. She had also noted 
how internally available space was being reconfigured to increase the 
capacity for clinical care at both Darent Valley and Queen Mary’s hospitals 
and that measures were being introduced to improve patient flow through the 
hospitals. She had then advised that it was anticipated that 45 additional beds 
would be required at the hospital to meet future demand and described how 
they were working with Local Authorities and Kent County Council to argue for 
the capital funding that would be required to deliver this predicted 
requirement.

Members had then referred to the new clinical model and had asked where 
the Hubs were likely to be located. The Director for Performance Delivery had 
replied that she anticipated that there would be 3 Hubs for the Dartford, 
Gravesham and Swanley area but could not confirm where they might be 
located or whether they would be located in new or existing facilities. She had 
said that the requirements needed further review and scoping before an 
associated decision could be made.

A representative from Dartford, Gravesham and Swanley Clinical 
Commissioning Group had also attended the Committee’s meeting on 21 
March 2017 (minute 47) and an account of the issues that were considered 
may be found later in this report.

Pharmacy Services

At the Committee meeting held on 14 June 2016 (minute 10) Members had 
welcomed Rakesh Patel and Cheryl Clennett to the meeting, who were 
present to provide Members with a briefing on the services that are provided 
by pharmacies.

Mr Patel and Ms Clennett had begun by outlining their current roles and 
describing how pharmacies can be large corporate national companies, 
groups of independent multiples, or small independent businesses.

Ms Clennett had then referred to the presentation given by the Director for 
Performance Delivery for Dartford, Gravesham and Swanley Clinical 
Commissioning Group (DGS CCG) at the same meeting and had noted how 
there had been no mention of the benefits that can be provided by 
pharmacists and the fact that they can provide services and advice that can 
prevent the need for a GP or hospital visit. She had then referred to a list of 
the services that are currently provided by pharmacists and had noted how 
they went far beyond the dispensing of medicines. She had also noted how 
lifestyle advice can be given and had highlighted the advanced services that 
are also provided which included Medicines Use Reviews (MURs), Appliance 
Use Reviews (AURs) and a New Medicines Service (NMS), whereby 
customers who are in receipt of a new medication are advised of its aims and 
contacted later to see if any problems are being experienced. She had also 
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noted how the NMS helped to address the 50% of people who are inclined to 
stop taking their medication in the first week.

Ms Clennett had also referred to the flu vaccination service that is provided by 
pharmacies and had noted how patients can receive one at their convenience 
rather than having to wait for a doctor’s surgery appointment. She had also 
noted how this service fully met the NHS criteria for its delivery. She had then 
referred to the range of health checks available and said that these could also 
be carried out by pharmacists if commissioned by the local CCG.

Mr Patel had then explained the benefits of a yearly MUR which helps patients 
to understand the reasons for taking medicine and possible side effects. He 
had said that this understanding meant that fewer would be inclined to stop 
taking their medicine, which would reduce the amount of wastage caused by 
prescribed medication not being used. He had then noted how MURs cannot 
be carried out at home which meant that the 30% who have their medicines 
delivered would have to visit their pharmacy in order to make use of this 
service. He had said that pharmacies are able to carry out 400 MURs a year 
and that they are free.

Ms Clennett had then referred to a predicted crisis in community pharmacy 
due to Government plans to cut the funding that is currently provide to 
pharmacies, which would reduce their profits by 6% and remove the funding 
which enables them to stay open later. She had said that the Department of 
Health were also promoting an online ‘click and collect’ service which would 
remove the benefits of a face to face consultation. She had then noted how 
these changes could lead to the closure of up to 3000 pharmacies (i.e. 1 in 4) 
across the country with those located in rural areas, or small pharmacies in 
urban areas, being most at risk. She had also noted how those pharmacies 
that are able to remain open may have to reduce the number of free services 
that they currently provide, which would mean that services such as the 
ordering and collection of prescriptions for patients, the delivery of medicines, 
and the provision of Medication Administration Record (MAR) charts and 
Monitored Dosage Systems (MDS) could be lost. Mr Patel had echoed Ms 
Clennett’s concerns and confirmed the impact that these changes would have 
on his ability to retain staff and deliver the services that he currently provides.

The Chairman had also voiced his concern at the impact that the 
Government’s changes might have on local pharmacies, especially those in 
the rural areas of Dartford. He had said that a letter would be written to the 
Secretary of State for Health on behalf of the Committee highlighting 
Members’ concern at the changes being made and potential impacts. 
Members had also asked that Parish and Town Councils be made aware of 
the pressures being placed on pharmacies as a result of Government 
changes. The response to the letter that was sent was reported to Members at 
the Policy Overview Committee meeting that had been held on 13 December 
2016 (minute 34) where it had been noted that reference had been made to 
arrangements that were being put in place, which included measures to help 
protect rural pharmacies.

The Chairman had then referred to the wastage caused by prescribed 
medicines not being used and asked whether they could be re-prescribed. Ms 
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Clennett had replied that 10% of the allocated drugs budget is lost through 
wastage and had noted how some non-usage is justified if an adverse 
reaction to the drug is being experienced. She had then advised that, in order 
to remain effective, drugs had to be stored within defined high and low 
temperatures, and that this could not be guaranteed for those that have been 
returned as unused by a patient. She had also noted that an investigation into 
drug wastage had been carried out by the CCG.

In response to a question relating to the number of Kent pharmacies that Mr 
Patel and Ms Clennett had represented, Mr Patel advised that as a member of 
the Kent Community Pharmacy Partnership he represented a third of the 
pharmacies in Kent. He had then said that the Kent Local Pharmaceutical 
Committee (LPC) represented all community pharmacy contractors in Kent.

Members had referred to the pharmacy funding changes that are planned for 
the next financial year and had asked whether further cuts might occur in 
future years. Mr Patel had replied that they had only heard about this year’s 
changes on the 17th Dec 2015 and that he did not know if further changes 
were planned. He had noted how it made it difficult for private businesses to 
forecast their budgetary commitments and said that he personally would have 
to review the free services that he provides if further funding cuts are made. 
Members had also noted the increased pressures that would be placed on GP 
surgeries if pharmacies were forced to close.

In response to a question relating to the need for a patient to return to their 
GP in order to obtain a signature before they are able to obtain a repeat 
prescription from the pharmacy, Mr Rakesh had advised that if the patient is 
stable then ‘repeat dispensing’ can be requested for a specified length of time, 
which allows a pharmacy to issue repeat prescriptions without the patient 
needing to visit the doctor’s surgery each time.

A reference had been made to the dispensing of cheaper drugs and the need 
to ensure that they are genuine. Ms Clennett had assured Members that 
pharmacies had a legal and ethical obligation to dispense drugs as 
prescribed. She had said that cheaper generic forms of branded drugs are 
used if available, and had confirmed that they are produced to the same 
standard and deliver the same benefits as the branded versions.

Dementia Friendly Communities

At the Committee meeting held on 20 September 2016 (minute 24) Members 
were advised that Tracey Schneider, Kent County Council’s Project Officer for 
Dementia Friendly Communities, who had been due to attend the meeting in 
order to provide an update on the progress that had been made by Kent 
County Council’s Dementia Friendly Communities team since her last visit in 
September 2015, had submitted her apologies. She later provided a written 
status update which was distributed to all Committee Members.

Kent Public Health Service

At the Committee meeting held on 13 December 2016 (minute 35) Members 
had welcomed Andrew Scott-Clark, Director for Public Health, to the meeting. 
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Mr Scott-Clark was present to provide an update on the services being 
provided by the Kent Public Health Service.

The Director of Public Health had begun by referring to pharmacy funding cuts 
concerns and advised that the proposed cuts had been implemented on 1 
December 2016 and that the Local Pharmaceutical Committee had estimated 
that this would result in a 12% reduction in funding. He had then noted that 
additional funding had been made available to reduce the impact that this 
would have on rural pharmacies by a half and said that a list on the 
Department of Health website showed that approximately 50 pharmacies in 
Kent were due to receive this payment. He had noted how the risk was 
greater for independent rural pharmacies because they were less busy than 
those located in town centres and said that an appeals process had been put 
in place for those pharmacies that felt that they had been unduly prejudiced. 
Members had noted the impact that potential pharmacy closures could have 
on people’s ability to access services that are currently provided by 
pharmacies, such as those related to sexual health. The Director of Public 
Health had said that Kent Public Health commission a range of pharmacy 
services and that pharmacies may also be eligible for the Quality Payment 
Scheme which is designed to reward pharmacies for achieving outcomes.

The Director of Public Health had then referred to adult health improvement 
and had described how the existing model, which required people to negotiate 
multiple services, was being transformed into a model that treated people as a 
whole. He had then referred to evidence which showed how the length of a 
person’s life can be shortened by lifestyle risk factors (smoking, alcohol/drugs, 
diet and lack of exercise) and that the greater the number of risk factors the 
shorter a life can be. He had then noted how it is more effective to address 
these areas as a whole and work towards changing a person’s lifestyle 
through primary and community care rather than tackling each area 
individually.

The Director of Public Health had then highlighted the key outcomes relating 
to smoking, diet, exercise and alcohol/substance abuse and had said that they 
would be areas of focus for the Sustainability and Transformation Plan (STP). 
He had then referred to the phases included in the plan for the previous year 
and said that in order that the changes associated with STP may be 
implemented, and the plans realigned, a 6 month extension had been put in 
place for all existing contracts, allowing time for new contracts to be created 
which would address health from a lifestyle perspective. He had said that the 
new procurement process would take a holistic approach to health in order to 
meet the requirements of the STP.

The Director of Public Health had then referred to the Healthy Child 
Programme and described how school nursing and the Healthy Schools 
programme would be used for primary and secondary aged children. He had 
also noted the plan to follow an emotional health and wellbeing pathway with 
greater focus being placed on adolescents due to their higher risk taking 
tendencies. He had then advised that Kent had been successful in getting 
Head Start money to help address issues that may arise as pupils transition 
from primary school to secondary school. He had said that the associated 
services were out for procurement with the aim of going live on 1 April 2017.
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With respect to those aged 0 to 5 the Director of Public Health had advised 
that procurement had been delayed for 2 years to allow additional analysis to 
be undertaken. He had said that the county was required to deliver 5 
assessments to each child from pre-birth to two and a half years, which, given 
the number of births in the county each year, equated to a huge service. He 
had also referred to the Family Nurse Partnership which existed in other parts 
of Kent and had described the benefits that can be delivered through the 
close relationship that can develop between a family nurse and a family and 
noted how the relationship can be used to teach parents how to relate to their 
children during their formative years.

The Director of Public Health had then described the STP as a plan for a plan 
and had noted how it was still being developed and that it would be made 
available for public consultation after the May 2017 County Council elections. 
He had said that prevention formed a major element of the plan, which 
followed on from the NHS 5 Year Forward View. He had then outlined the 6 
Kent and Medway prevention themes that made up the plan and said that 
‘making every contact count’ was important as lifestyle issues should always 
be discussed when meeting a health service professional as this can often 
provide the trigger required for someone to make a lifestyle change. He had 
also noted the importance of staff health and wellbeing and referred to the 
action being taken by hospitals in the area. He had also highlighted the plan’s 
continued focus on initiatives to address smoking, excessive alcohol 
consumption, obesity and lack of physical activity, and mental health 
issues/parity of esteem.

The Director of Public Health had then highlighted the work that had been 
carried out on health inequalities and had drawn Members’ attention to the 
relationship between life expectancy and an area’s deprivation index. He had 
said that aspects such as poor quality housing and job insecurity can affect a 
family’s health and wellbeing. He had also noted how the areas of deprivation 
were focused in particular areas and had described the need to provide a 
disproportionate focus on the areas where life expectancy is significantly 
below that expected. He had also described how the County Council, which is 
driving the provision of health specific services, would be working together 
with NHS Trusts, which provide acute care, to address health inequality. He 
had said that this approach had been adopted by the Kent Health and 
Wellbeing Board in July 2016 and that the areas requiring attention were 
currently being mapped out.

The Director of Public Health had then described the Health Improvement 
Deal and the role that Local Authorities can play in the improvement of local 
health. He had said that the implications for health should be assessed when 
forming policies and noted how health impacts should be taken into 
consideration when making licensing and planning related decisions. He had 
also noted how air quality was becoming more of an issue as traffic levels 
continued to rise and said that strategies to address the problem needed to be 
considered at all levels.

The Director of Public Health had then described how anonymised data from 
various sources is integrated into a dataset that can then be used to help 
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commission services effectively. He had said that the data is updated in real 
time and includes information from GPs, health service providers and external 
sources, such as the fire and rescue service. He had reassured Members that 
it was not possible to identify individuals from the data contained in the 
database and had noted how the data can also be used by other contributors 
to evaluate the effectiveness of the services that they deliver. He had said that 
Kent was leading in this area and had developed algorithms that made best 
use of the data available.

The Director of Public Health had then discussed childhood obesity and had 
said that this was a key issue both for Kent and nationally. He had welcomed 
the Government’s ‘plan for action’ and had said that it contained a lot of useful 
plans and proposals. He had said that prevention was better than cure and 
had noted the number of children that are assessed as obese when they start 
school and said that they often come from families who are also themselves 
obese. He had said that the Health and Wellbeing Boards were pushing hard 
to address the problem but had noted that there was still some concern 
because the levels of obesity being seen were not yet reducing. He had also 
added that 9% of children who enter primary school can be classed as obese 
and that this figure doubles by the time they reach year 6. He had then said 
that in order to address the problem increased physical activity and lifestyle 
changes were being promoted.

Members had asked for reassurance that Local Education Authorities were 
contributing towards the need to address child obesity. In response the 
Director of Public Health had confirmed that LEAs were helping to promote 
physical activity in schools and that efforts were being focused on those areas 
with the highest levels of child obesity. He had however also noted that it can 
sometimes be more difficult to engage with those schools that have become 
academies and are no longer under Local Authority control. He had also noted 
the benefits that can be delivered for schools and the way that good health 
and wellbeing can lead to improved academic achievement.

In response to a question relating to the genetic cause of obesity the Director 
of Public Health had confirmed that a person’s genetic makeup can influence 
whether they are likely to put on weight, but had also advised that the genetic 
influence can be controlled by having the correct diet and amount of exercise. 
He had also noted that research into drugs that can address genetic related 
obesity was also being carried out.

Members had noted the reference that had been made to the role that Local 
Authorities can play in improving local health and had asked what was being 
done in Dartford. The Strategic Director (External Services) had replied by 
confirming that the North Kent cluster of Local Authorities had been in 
discussion and intended to follow a similar approach to that which had been 
introduced in West Kent. She had noted how services were being integrated 
in ways that would deliver health benefits and the focus that had been placed 
on health in the Council’s Corporate Plan. She had also described how the 
policies included in the Local Plan had a similar focus requiring, for example, 
play areas and opportunities for cycling and walking etc. She had then 
referred to the various sports clubs and facilities in the Borough and the 
keenness of the Council to promote their use and encourage people to get out 
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into the open air. She had also highlighted licensing as another area where 
health concerns are considered but had noted that their power here was more 
limited. She had also referred to an exercise which had mapped out the 
locations of fast food establishments in relation to secondary schools and had 
said that the Council’s planning policy framework ensures such businesses 
are sited in areas of commercial/retail development.

Members had then referred to those people in the most deprived areas, who 
may not have access to online health related help and advice, and had asked 
what measures were being put in place to reach out to these people. The 
Director of Public Health had replied that the realignment planned in the STP 
would include the involvement of local GPs and that spending would be 
focused on the most deprived wards to ensure that they receive the support 
that they needed.

Dartford Preventative Health Projects - Annual Report 2015/16 and 
Health Inequalities Action Plan

At the Committee meeting held on 13 December 2016 (minute 36) Members 
had received an update from Kashmir Powar, Healthy Lifestyles Co-ordinator, 
on the outcomes of various Dartford Preventative Health Projects for the 
financial year 2015/16 and the progress being made relating to the Dartford 
Health Inequalities Action Plan 2016 - 2018.

Members had referred to the use of data and had asked whether resources 
were being targeted to deliver positive outcomes for those in the bottom 
quintile, and also whether data was being collected so that the health benefits 
of attending a sports club may be assessed. The Healthy Lifestyles Co-
ordinator had replied that their focus was prevention and that the programmes 
that were being run were targeted at the whole population. She had then 
referred to the involvement of children and had said that it was sometimes 
difficult to get families to engage with the various programmes that are 
available. The Director of Public Health, who had also been present at this 
meeting, had confirmed that programmes were aimed at the whole population 
but had said that it was also useful to proportionately target those considered 
to be at most risk, although he had also noted that this should not be at the 
expense of the rest of the population. The Strategic Director (External 
Services) had referred to those programmes which involve schools and said 
that they attempt to target schools in areas where health related issues are 
more prevalent.

In response to a question relating to the schools that have been targeted for 
the ‘Don’t Sit Get Fit’ programme the Healthy Lifestyles Co-ordinator had 
replied that they use data from the National Child Measurement Programme 
(NCMP) when deciding which schools should be targeted. She had said that 
engagement with the children themselves had been good but noted that 
additional work was required to encourage more parents to become involved 
in the process.

Members had referred to pre-school aged children and had asked whether 
anything could be done to address obesity at an earlier stage. The Healthy 
Lifestyles Co-ordinator had advised that most of the work that they carried out 
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was targeted at primary schools but had said that Sure Start Children’s 
Centres were encouraged to identify and refer issues on. She had also noted 
how the Summer Sizzlers programme provided activities for pre-school aged 
children. The Strategic Director (External Services) had described how the 
service being provided by the Council had been commissioned by Kent Public 
Health and had said that, whilst there was some flexibility, the Council was not 
commissioned to deliver programmes to pre-school children. The Director of 
Public Health had added that Kent County Council also provided money to 
Children’s Centres, the Troubled Families programme and GPs to enable 
them to contribute towards the aim of reducing child obesity. He had also 
noted the involvement of health visitors whose work helped to ensure that 
those aged between 0 and 5 are monitored.

The Director of Public Health had then referred to the need to make every 
contact count and had noted how a family’s housing situation can have an 
impact on their health. He had said that by having direct contact with families 
housing officers are able to identify potential health related issues and raise 
an alert if considered appropriate.

Dartford and Gravesham NHS Trust and Dartford Gravesham and 
Swanley Clinical Commissioning Group

At the Committee meeting held on 21 March 2017 (minute 47) Members had 
welcomed Susan Acott, Chief Executive Dartford & Gravesham NHS Trust, 
and Mike Gilbert, Company Secretary & Assistant Accountable Officer for 
NHS Dartford, Gravesham and Swanley Clinical Commissioning Group (DGS 
CCG) to the meeting. Mrs Acott and Mr Gilbert had been present to provide 
updates on the progress being made within the Trust and DSG CCG.

Mr Gilbert had begun by giving an overview of what he had described as a 
very challenging year with a number of notable successes. He had then 
referred to the financial challenges that were being faced and the impact that 
population growth in Dartford and Gravesham was having. He had also noted 
how developments in neighbouring Boroughs such as Bexley were putting 
additional pressures on the health services being provided by Darent Valley 
Hospital. He had then described how this winter had been particularly difficult 
even though the weather had not been that severe. He had then advised that, 
since April 2016, the CCG had taken over responsibility for the commissioning 
of GP services from NHS England and had said that it had been a steep 
learning curve. He had also noted the need to improve and sustain those 
areas of primary care and GP provision that were considered to be fragile. He 
had then referred to the successful development of new models of care which 
had GPs working together with primary care teams. He had then advised of 
the potential development of a Health and Care Centre of Excellence in the 
Ebbsfleet Garden City area and had described how this could provide exciting 
opportunities for research and learning and act to encourage those who wish 
to pursue a health related career to live and work in the area.

Mr Gilbert had then moved on to growth and financial performance and had 
said that the current CCG population was 263,000. He had noted how this 
figure had already grown from 250,000 in 2013, and that a further 57,000 
growth had been predicted over the next 15 years. He had then referred to the 
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impact that this was having on GP practices who were, on average, 
experiencing a 2% growth in the number of patients on their books per annum 
since 2014/15. He had then noted the excellent relationship that the CCG had 
with Dartford Borough Council, Ebbsfleet Development Corporation, and other 
partners enabling them to monitor the impact of growth and develop new local 
models of care, based on extended community services. He had then 
described how the CCG budget was set at £344 million for 2016/17 and would 
grow by 1% per annum, but also warned that, with the population predicted to 
grow at 2% per annum (with a 1% growth having an extra £3.4 million impact 
on associated costs), further pressures would be placed on the available 
budget in future years. He had then described how the CCG had performed in 
previous years and had said that in 2013/14 and 2014/15 there had been a 
surplus, in 2015/16 there had been a deficit of £1.2 million, and in 2016/17 the 
impact of growth meant that the deficit was forecast to be £17 million, even 
though £13 million of efficiency savings had been achieved over the past 2 
years. He had said that the impact of growth and historic underfunding was 
significantly affecting CCG performance.

Mr Gilbert had then referred to the response that the Committee had received 
from NHS England, following the sending of a letter raising concerns in May 
2016, and had agreed with the Committee Chairman’s view that the response 
was disappointing because NHS England were fully aware of the challenges 
being faced in the area and they had acknowledged that DGS CCG was 
underfunded when compared with other CCGs. He had then noted how a 
paper had been submitted to NHS England’s National Allocations Panel 
setting out the CCG’s case for additional funding in 2017/18 and had said that 
Sevenoaks MP Michael Fallon had written to the Secretary of State for Health, 
Jeremy Hunt, highlighting the financial problems being experienced by the 
CCG. Despite this he had said that they would continue to strive to live within 
their means and continue to look at areas where efficiency savings can be 
made.

Mr Gilbert had then displayed the table which had been submitted as part of 
the paper which had been sent to the National Allocations Panel which 
showed how, even with a 1% yearly allocation increase, the CCG would be 
experiencing a shortfall of £42 million by 2020/21.

Mr Gilbert had then referred to Sustainability and Transformation Planning 
(STP) and said that it described the strategic directions being taken. He had 
noted how the CCG was involved in all key areas of the Kent and Medway 
STP and had said that a North and West Kent Delivery Group had been 
established to co-ordinate the work, which included the defining of an acute 
clinical strategy and the co-ordination of extended local delivery models. He 
had then highlighted the clinical models of care being proposed for the 
Dartford, Gravesham and Swanley area and had referred to the creation of 
hubs, which would bring GP practices together and allow for improvements in 
efficiency and the creation of a stronger more flexible workforce. He had said 
that the hub and spoke model would enable services related to primary care, 
prevention, healthy wellbeing, and those provided by voluntary organisations, 
to be integrated. He had noted how hubs had been proposed for Dartford, 
Gravesend and Swanley town centres and possibly Ebbsfleet and had 
referred to the need to work with partners and engage with the public as plans 
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are progressed. He had then highlighted the need for capital funding in order 
that the proposed hubs may be delivered and had noted that £2.9 million had 
been made available by NHS England, as a major contribution to the capital 
development as well as to enable a feasibility study to be carried out and an 
associated business case to be prepared. He had also hoped that Community 
Infrastructure Levy (CIL) and s106 funding would be made available to enable 
the hubs to be delivered. He had also noted the commissioning process 
benefits that this structure would deliver.

Mr Gilbert had then given an update on the status of the 7 year £127 million 
adult community services contract that had been awarded to Virgin Healthcare 
and had advised that it had started in September 2016 and that the legal 
challenge that had been made had been successfully defended. He had said 
that the contract covered Swale CCG as well and provided community 
services, rehabilitation and community hospital services etc. He had said that 
the contract had now been running for 6 months and that, following initial 
teething problems, benefits were now being seen. He had then made 
particular reference to the fact that the recruitment and retention of staff had 
improved and that there had been a reduction in some historic specialist 
waiting lists. He had then advised that although there had been initial 
reservations the ‘Friends and Family’ survey outcomes were seen to be 
encouraging. He had also noted how the services being provided linked in to 
service redesign work being carried out both locally and at STP level.

Mr Gilbert had then described the pressures that had been experienced over 
the winter and had said that, although the weather had not been particularly 
cold or bad, acute hospital providers had found it difficult. He had noted how 
full Darent Valley Hospital had been over the Christmas period and the 
problems that this had created in the New Year. He had said that Darent 
Valley Hospital had struggled to achieve its historically good A&E waiting time 
targets and that its occupancy levels had continuously been recorded at over 
98%. He had welcomed the extra funding that the Government was making 
available for social care, which he had said would equate to £26 million for 
Kent, as this would help address the major difficulties associated with delayed 
discharges and availability of packages of care (domiciliary care). He had said 
that Darent Valley Hospital regularly had three wards worth of patients 
medically fit for discharge. He had also referred to the impact that the 
shortage of domiciliary care workers was having on discharge rates and had 
said that low wages and the use of zero hour contracts meant that people 
were looking to different forms of employment, which would enable them to 
earn the same money doing a job with less responsibility. He had said that 
KCC were fully aware of the associated impacts and were exploring ways to 
address the shortfall.

Mr Gilbert had then referred to some successes and had noted the good 
patient and public engagement that was being achieved. He had also noted 
the positive satisfaction results that had been received in response to a 
recently carried out NHS staff survey. He had noted how the CCG employed 
68 people and had strong relationships with stakeholders and partners. He 
had referred to the excellent improvements that had been made in diabetes 
education and control and had described how a specialist nurse pilot was 
being progressed to full procurement. He had then highlighted medicines as 
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an area where there is significant spending and noted the steps that were 
being taken to address poly pharmacy, which can actually have a negative 
impact on overall health. He had said that by reviewing a patient’s overall 
medicinal requirements, with the aim of reducing the number of medicines 
being administered, outcomes can be improved and budgetary savings made. 
He had also advised of the progress that had been made in respect to digital 
technology and said that they were leading the way. He had said that patient 
records were being made available to health professionals on laptops and 
tablets enabling better care to be provided. He had then reassured Members 
that a patient’s data would be kept safe and that, if they were conscious, they 
would always be asked for permission before access was made to their 
records.

The Chairman had referred to the issue of bed blocking and the difficulties 
being experienced when trying to create care packages which would enable 
patients to be discharged. He had noted how part of Priory Mews Care Home 
was being used to accommodate people who no longer needed an acute care 
bed and had asked whether other solutions were being explored. He had also 
noted the problems that had been highlighted with domiciliary care and the 
levels of pay for performing this role and had asked whether it would be useful 
for the Committee to raise this as an issue with NHS England. Mrs Acott had 
confirmed that part of Priory Mews was still being run and staffed by Darent 
Valley Hospital and was successfully being used to rehabilitate patients prior 
to their discharge, although she did also warn that the funding to continue with 
this could be put at risk if budgets are stretched further. With respect to other 
ways of addressing bed blocking Mrs Acott had suggested that more could be 
done to prevent people becoming ill or injuring themselves as they grow older, 
or by providing the required resources to enable more people to receive 
hospital care at home where practical. She had also agreed with the concerns 
that had been raised in relation to the amounts being paid to those providing 
domiciliary care and had agreed that the role was worth more and the service 
was currently understaffed. She had said that the option of delivering this 
service through the Trust might enable better contracts to be created with 
pension rights and travel expenses included, which would make the role more 
attractive to potential applicants and lead to an increase in the number of staff 
available to provide the home care support required by those who are ready to 
be discharged from hospital.

The Chairman had also referred to the budgetary pressures that had been 
raised and the deficits that had been predicted and had asked whether NHS 
England should again be made aware of the Council’s concern at the impact 
that new development and the potential construction of a theme park could 
have on the CCG’s ability to fund required health service provision. He had 
noted that increases to the budget had already been fixed at 1% for the next 2 
years and had asked how the CCG was expected to cope with the situation. 
Mr Gilbert had replied that all contingencies had been used by the CCG in the 
current year and had commented that many organisations within the NHS 
were facing similar financial challenges.  He had also noted the pressures 
being felt by those who deliver the services and the need for them all to work 
together to find ways of dealing with the funding gap. With reference to the 
proposed theme park Mr Gilbert had confirmed that no additional funding 
would be made available to the CCG through national allocations, even 
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though 40,000 visitors per day was being predicted, some of which would 
need health related support. He had also referred to the workforce that would 
be located in the area during the theme park’s construction.  Mr Gilbert had 
highlighted, as an example, the increased pressure that had reportedly been 
placed on those providing GP, alcohol and sexual health related services 
during construction of the Channel Tunnel. He had then confirmed that the 
CCG would continue to lobby hard for more funding and had said that others 
willing to lobby on their behalf would be welcomed.

The Chairman had said that he had been heartened by the intention to 
expand the diabetes related pilot and had hoped that plans to address the 
associated problem of obesity would also be put in place. Mr Gilbert had 
confirmed that the childhood obesity level in Dartford was one of the highest in 
Kent and had noted its correlation to diabetes and heart disease. He had then 
advised that they were working with Public Health and Health and Wellbeing 
Boards, and had also providing advice to those planning new developments, 
to promote the delivery of lifestyle changes by encouraging people to walk 
and exercise more.

Reference had then been made to the recently considered planning 
application for the Lowfield Street development and the fact that the 
associated report had stated that some GP surgeries had had to close their 
books to new patients. It had been suggested that health bodies should voice 
their opposition when responding to major development proposals if they felt 
that there would be insufficient health service capacity to support the resulting 
increase in population. Mr Gilbert had agreed that as pressures on available 
health resources continued to increase the CCG may eventually have to voice 
its opposition to future developments. With reference to GP surgeries in the 
Lowfield Street area he had said that, although some may have had to close 
their books temporarily, he was not aware of any that were currently closed.  
He had advised that if a surgery closes its books for longer than a week they 
then have to inform the CCG.

Members had also noted how other projects would be looking to use CIL 
funding to deliver infrastructural improvements in areas such as transport and 
education and had asked whether the delivery of a hub in Dartford was 
dependent on CIL funding being made available. Mr Gilbert had said that 
delivery was dependent on the receipt of some CIL related funding and that 
associated discussions were being held with the Strategic Director (External 
Services) and the Managing Director. He had also noted how the facility used 
to house the hub may also be used to provide non-health related services. He 
had then said that an alternative, less attractive, approach may be to work 
with a private investor and lease the facility following its construction.

Members had then referred to the draft STP that had been published, and the 
fact that it referred to a 2 tier structure with more than one hub being required 
for the Dartford area, and had asked whether the single hub proposed for 
Dartford town centre was going to be sufficient, and able to provide the level 
of service required by local residents. Mr Gilbert had confirmed that the draft 
STP had specified that 5 hubs be created for the DSG area, 2 in Dartford, 2 in 
Gravesham and 1 in Swanley, but had said that there were affordability issues 
and that the chosen option had to be seen as viable. He had noted how the 
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services provided by Darent Valley Hospital would complement those 
provided by a hub and had noted that the siting of a hub in the Ebbsfleet area 
was also being considered. He had then outlined the benefits that could be 
delivered by the combining of GP practices, some of which were currently 
considered to be vulnerable, into a town centre hub. He had also noted how a 
hub would not just provide access to a GP but could also be used to provide 
drop-in services, social activities (e.g. yoga or pilates), physio and mental 
health support. He had also said that, as the hub was a place where people 
gathered, it could also be used to promote preventative health related 
initiatives that encourage people to live well and healthily as they grow up.

Members had then highlighted the problems being caused by the nationwide 
shortage of doctors and nursing staff and had asked whether Brexit was likely 
to have a further impact and whether plans were being put in place to address 
the shortage. Mrs Acott had confirmed that staffing was a key challenge and 
agreed that more should be done to increase the numbers of people being 
trained as there was currently no sign of an increase in throughput. She had 
also noted how Brexit had exposed further vulnerabilities and had said that 
the 300 European staff employed by Darent Valley Hospital were now worried 
about what was planned for the future. She had also noted how the United 
Kingdom was now being seen as less welcoming and attractive to those from 
outside the country who may have been considering joining the country’s 
health workforce. She had said that she had met with her staff and had made 
them aware that they had the full support of the hospital and had said that she 
would advocate for them at every opportunity. She had then noted how Darent 
Valley Hospital worked in partnership with Guys and St Thomas’ hospitals to 
share skilled resources, which enabled specialist services to be provided at 
more locations.

With respect to the restructure of services and the plans to integrate health 
and social care Members had referred to the socio-economy and the 
challenge of addressing the differing requirements of a diverse population. Mr 
Gilbert had replied that he was proud of the area’s rich cultural and diverse 
demographic population and had referred to local needs assessments that are 
carried out to ensure that required services are being provided. He had also 
noted how the types of health service being accessed by those moving into 
new developments was being monitored to gauge who was moving into the 
area (e.g. are they young or old), and had described how this data could be 
used to influence where service enhancements should be targeted.

In response to a question relating to the CCG budget Mr Gilbert had explained 
how the CCG’s allocation was split into 2 parts. The larger part (which was 
£306 million for 2016/17) was used to fund the provision of all services apart 
from GPs and was increased annually at a rate that was set 2 to 5 years in 
advance. The remainder, which brought the figure up to £344 million for 
2016/17, was used to fund GP primary care and was reassessed quarterly 
(based on the number of GP patients that are registered in the area). He had 
then noted how the current population related funding pressures could be 
addressed by the implementation of a similarly regular reassessment, based 
on population, for the larger allocation.

Members had also referred to the increased deficit that was being forecast for 
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2016/17 and had been advised by Mr Gilbert that the CCG had been hit by 
the need to increase spending on funded nursing care and other unplanned 
issues during the first half of the year. He had also noted that, whereas it had 
previously been possible to cover these unexpected issues using flexibilities 
such as contingency and headroom, now that the budget had tightened due to 
the demands being put on it by the rapidly increasing population, there was 
less scope for flexibility.

Members had welcomed the proposed creation of a hub in Dartford but had 
asked, given the GP shortage, how the doctors required to staff it would be 
found. Mr Gilbert had acknowledged that it is often the case that no responses 
are received when advertising for a GP, and that small independent practices 
with few GPs experience serious problems if one of their GPs becomes ill. He 
had then described how practices that join together as a group, which would 
be the situation for those working at a hub, are able to maintain a more 
flexible service.

It had also been asked whether it would be beneficial to provide facilities to 
enable patients to stay overnight at a hub. Mr Gilbert had replied that it was 
always better for a patient to return home, as long as the required support was 
in place to facilitate this. He had also noted how there was an increased risk 
when patients are allocated a community bed (in locations such as the 
Livingstone Community Hospital, Priory Mews Care Home or Gravesend 
Community Hospital) and stay in them for some time, that they then find it 
more difficult to go home.

Members had also referred to the way that services, such as the care of 
people at home, are contracted out to the private sector and had asked why 
the NHS itself was not able to provide the same service for less cost. Mrs 
Acott had noted that it was Kent County Council’s strategy to commission 
services from outside contractors but had thought that state funded provision 
should also be considered. She had also referred to the lack of support 
available for those with dementia and had said that because they cannot be 
cared for at home, or be given a community bed, they ended up remaining in 
Darent Valley Hospital. She had therefore thought that the NHS should 
consider ways of delivering home support for those living with dementia by 
making itself the provider. She had then noted how Darent Valley Hospital 
was providing a ‘hospital at home’ service to 20 to 30 people and had said 
that, although this might not be the cheapest option, it was proving valuable 
for the patient to be at home, and that they were therefore looking to expand 
the service.

One Councillor had noted how she had recently attended a walk-in facility in 
Gravesend and had been seen almost immediately and had asked whether 
more could be done to publicise the services being offered by such 
establishments to encourage their use. Mrs Acott had advised that this was a 
known issue and had said that doubts over opening times, differences 
between the facilities available at each site, and the fact that a doctor may not 
be readily available meant that people preferred to go to A&E where staff had 
the facilities and experience to address all possible conditions. She had also 
noted how Darent Valley Hospital staff act to make people aware of 
alternatives if the treatment required by a patient could readily be provided by 
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a walk-in centre. Mr Gilbert had confirmed that although people know what to 
expect from their GP or A&E their insight into the services that are provided by 
other types of health centre was limited. He had admitted that there was a 
need to raise their profile and make the options available at each site clearer, 
and to also find ways of encouraging patients to use these facilities.

Having noted the shared concerns that had been expressed during the debate 
the Chairman had proposed that another letter be prepared, which would be 
sent on behalf of the Committee, highlighting the additional issues that had 
been raised. He had noted how this would include the suggested quarterly 
reassessment of the funding provided to deliver all the non-GP related 
services, the concerns expressed in relation to domiciliary care, and the need 
to consider and provide funding to compensate for the impact that the 
construction and running of the proposed Paramount theme park will have on 
health services. Mrs Acott said that the letter should emphasise that, due to 
the development of the Garden City at Ebbsfleet, NHS England should 
consider the area to be a special case, and that funding should be tailored to 
keep pace with population growth so that the health needs of the age groups 
moving into the area may be addressed.


